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Building Your First Automobile Resin Kit 

My model railroad is based on the Central Railroad of New Jersey (Jersey Central) as it ran through central New 
Jersey in 1953.  In this post war era of the United States, one could see lots of automobiles dating from pre-WWII 
to the present.  And while Classic Metal Works and Alloy Forms make quite a few HO scale vehicles, Sylvan Scale 
Models makes many more resin kits of many makes of cars and trucks from the early and middle 1930s through 
the 1950s.  These include not only vehicles from the traditional Big Three, Sylvan Scale Models also produces mi-
nority makes such as Hudson, Terraplane, Willys, Studebaker, and Nash.  Owing to my involvement in the antique 
car hobby, I decided to build a Sylvan Scale replica of our 1954 Studebaker Commander Starliner hardtop con-
vertible (see Figure 1).  The HO scale model represents a 1953 model, but in HO scale, the differences are hardly 
noticeable. 

article continued on page 6 Figure 1 
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Thank you ….  and Thank you  

Our first thank you is extended to Bill Lesjak, a long-time Division member and recently a Division Director.  Bill 

recently stepped down from his elected office due to health issues.  He has served our Division for many years.  

Bill was the spearhead organizing and managing Columbia Railroad Day  for more than four years.  Bill was re-

sponsible for laying the groundwork for this year’s Annville Station Event.  He stepped forward to fill the position 

of Model Showcase Chair upon the passing of John Wissinger.  Bill has also served several times as the Division’s 

Nominations and Election Chair.   

This year has been a challenge for Bill as he fought numerous illnesses.  He overcame them through dogged de-

termination and strong will.  He now faces another health issue that will take all his commitment and courage.  

Bill has fought through past health concerns, but this bout will be his toughest.  We offer him our prayers and  

also extend a word of comfort and support to his wife Lorraine!   

We look forward to the day when Bill will join us for future Division events! 

Our second thank you is sent to Jerry Lauchle MMR who graciously has stepped forward to fill Bill’s unexpired 

term of office.  Jerry has recently been the chair of the MER Altoona Regional Convention.  He has also contribut-

ed  many articles to Sidetracks.   We anticipate Jerry’s service will enhance our Division’s activities! 
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Superintendent’s Desk  
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By the time you read this, the annual Mid-Eastern Region Convention will be history.  As the Contest Chair, I’m obli-

gated to go, but even if I didn’t do that, I would go anyway.  There are so many fantastic modelers, I don’t have 

enough time to catch up with all of them.  And let me tell you, I learn so much from the clinics.  If you haven’t 

attended a regional convention, make sure you register for next year’s.  The Philly Division is hosting it, so distance 

is no excuse.  And bring your models.  Not only will you get pointers on how to improve your modeling, you can al-

so qualify for Merit Awards which can lead you eventually to Master Model Railroader. 

I hope you didn’t miss our meet up at Steamtown.  I hadn’t been to Steamtown since it was in Bellows Falls, Ver-

mont.  That’s more than fifty years ago.  November 9th and 10th you can go to the First Frost Train Meet in Allen-

town, PA.  November also brings a flurry of model railroad open houses.  Check the link on our Susquehanna Divi-

sion web site.  Then in January of 2025, we will again have our meet in Mechanicsburg.  As we’ve had in the past, 

we will have a free raffle drawing, so bring any tools or railroad related items that you no longer need or want.  I’ve 

already started a pile of stuff to bring. 

I need to mention the Division’s urgent need for a new editor for Susquehanna Sidetracks.  Rich Wurst’s eyesight is 

diminishing and he’d like to pass the torch to someone else.  He will train you; the task isn’t difficult.  If we don’t 

have a new editor, we won’t have a newsletter, and since most of us get the division news that way, our need is 

urgent.  Please step up. 

The new year will also bring elections for Board of Directors.  This, also, is not a difficult task.  Mostly, we meet via 

Zoom and discuss what direction the division should go.  We want to reach more members and have interesting 

activities.  By throwing your hat in the ring, you will have a direct say in what we do.  We would like to have meets 

that are primarily make-and-take sessions.  Everyone likes those and your input will help make it happen.  Full 

steam ahead! 
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Second Section                            

Susquehanna Sidetracks  
Official Newsletter of the Susquehanna Division 11  

Mid‐Eastern Region, NMRA  
 

 Contributing to Sidetracks are always welcome.  Division mem-
bers wishing to contribute articles, photos or features may do so 
by emailing items to the Editor at the e‐mail address listed be-
low. 
Submissions should be in WORD format with photos sent under 
separate cover.  Photos which are part of  the submission should 
be identified as to their location in the WORD document. 
The  deadline for submission for the next issue is December 15, 
2024. 
 

Officers and Directors 

Superintendent:      Alan Mende        super@susquehannanmra.org 

Asst. Superintendent:       Chris Kier   assist-super@susquehannanmra.org 

Chief Clerk:                Dean Johnson   treasurer@susquehannanmra.org 

Director:                         David Ellis                 dellis@susquehannanmra.org 

Director:            Jerry Lauchle       jlauchle@susquehannanmra.org 

Director:              Jim Mattern     jmattern@susquehannanmra.org 

Director:            Ken Roth                 kroth@susquehannanmra.org 

 Committee Chairmen  

Achievement Program Chair: 

Bob Charles, MMR  achievement@susquehannanmra.org 

Model Showcase Chair: 

Vacant          showcase@susquehannanmra.org 

Membership Chair:       

Howard Oakes   membership@susquehannanmra.org 

Webmaster:  

David Collison      webmaster@susquehannanmra.org 

Asst. Webmaster:       

David Ellis                      assist-webmaster@susquehannanmra.org 

Sidetracks Editor:  

Rich Wurst                   editor@susquehannanmra.org 

 

Susquehanna Division:   

www.susquehannanmra.org  

Mid‐Eastern Region:  

www.mer-nmra.com  

National Model Railroad Association 

8414 Gulf View Drive, Suite A & B 

Soddy Daisy, TN 37379‐2200 

www.nmra.org 
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EDITOR’S MESSAGE 

Greetings, 

With this issue of Sidetracks another year 

draws to a close!  This point in time allows 

us to renew efforts for enhancing the hob-

by of model railroading. 

The goal, which our Division officers strive 

to attain, is programming that presents en-

tertaining and educational  experiences.  

Our programming is an on-going activity.  

You can check the tentative 2025 schedule 

listed on page 5.  If you have a suggestion 

for a clinic, site visitation, or guest speaker 

please contact any of the officers through 

their email shown on the left. 

Our Division cannot grow without the sup-

port of our members.  We encourage every-

one to step forward and offer assistance.  

The weight of managing this Division is 

borne upon the shoulders of a few individu-

als.  They need your help!  Consider extend-

ing your hand to assist in any way you can! 

Have a wonderful holiday season! 

Rich 

http://www.nmra.org
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Susquehanna Division Tentative 2025 Meetings 
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Building Your First Automobile Resin Kit (cont.) 
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LET’S GET STARTED 

Resin kits differ from styrene kits in that 
they must be assembled using cyanoacry-
late adhesive (CA).  They also must be 
thoroughly washed for paint to stick to 
them.  As a first order of business, careful-
ly remove the flash from all the pieces (see 
Figure 2).  Be careful that you don’t dam-
age any of the fine details like door posts 
and vent windows.  Mostly, I use a No. 11 
blade in a hobby knife, but I also use a va-
riety of needle files.  For the rubber tires, I 
use an Emory board to remove the parting 
line along with a sprue cutter to remove 
the remnants of the sprue. 

Once you have trimmed away all the flash, test fit the wheels to the nubs on the frame to make sure they fit.  Do 
the same with the body and frame.  I had to file a bit off the front of the frame so the body didn’t sit too high. 

Figure 2 

WASHING AND PAINTING 

Sylvan recommends using their 

Resin-Prep for cleaning all the 

parts with a soft brush and then 

rinsing the parts with warm wa-

ter.  After the parts were dry, I 

painted the underside of the 

frame black.  And in keeping 

with Studebaker’s color 

schemes in the 1950s, I painted 

the oil pan and transmission a 

dark green and the exhaust sys-

tem silver, though they will nev-

er show when the car is on my 

layout.  On our full-size Stu-

debaker, the interior is a flax tan 

color, so I painted the seats, 

headliner, and door panels with 

Tru-Color TCP-157 Soo Line Off-

White. (see Figure 3).  For the lower part of the body of the model, I used Tru-Color TCP-052 Caboose 

 Red which is pretty close to Studebaker’s Shoshone Red.   

Figure 3 
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Building Your First Automobile Resin Kit (cont.) 
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Once it was dry, I masked off the body and painted the roof with Tru-Color TCP-340 TH&B Cream which is a close 
match for Studebaker’s Sandusky Beige.  The wheels get painted silver and then their centers get a dot of gold 
Sharpie marker in the center.  I used the same silver paint for the grille and stainless steel trim around the wind-
shield, back and side windows.  There are also stainless steel trim pieces on the tops of the rear fenders so I stroked 
them with a silver paint, too.  By the way, I used Floquil silver which is no longer available; any other silver paint 
will work just as well.  The vertical parts of the hood and trunk emblems get colored with the gold Sharpie marker.  
On our car, these are gold plated “8”s.  Following Sylvan’s instructions, after trimming the taillights in silver, I paint-
ed the lenses with Tamia clear red paint. 

The Sylvan instruction sheet has templates for the windshield, side and back windows which I used to form the 
glazing.  After curving the windshield and back window, I fastened them in place with G-S Hypo cement.  In the 
1950s, cars without a pillar between the door and side window were known as hardtop convertibles because when 
their side windows were rolled down, they looked like a convertible with the top up.  In keeping with that appear-
ance, I didn’t add side windows, though I did glaze the vent windows with G-S Hypo cement.   Just get a glob of the 
cement on a toothpick and spread it around the window opening until it fills the opening.  Be sure to remove any 
threads of Hypo cement so your car doesn’t look like a gigantic spider has woven a web around it.  I partially drilled 
out the headlights and glued in a pair of MV lenses, though I don’t remember which ones they were.  I glued the 
wheels in the tires and added the adhesive-backed white walls that Sylvan includes with the kit.  That’s about all 
there is to it.  Now an HO scale me can drive a 1953 Studebaker Starliner along the roads of my HO scale world.  
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Building Your First Automobile Resin Kit (cont.) 
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Bill of Materials 

 

Sharpie    Metallic Gold 

Sylvan Scale Models   V-303  1953 Studebaker 2 Door Hardtop 

 Resin-Prep (paint primer) 

Tamiya    X-27  Clear Red 

Tru-Color Paint   TCP-010 Black 

 TCP-0523 Caboose Red 

 TCP-157 Soo Line Off-White 

 TCP-340 TH&B Cream 

article and photos by Alan Mende 
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The Tool Maven 
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Being a tool nerd I am aways looking for 
new or innovative items that can help 
modeling skills.  In the past I have fre-
quently relied on a small 6” combination 
square for accurate angle marking and ver-
ification.  It is excellent for marking edged 
stock and verifying inside, outside and ver-
tical angles. One of this tool’s greatest 
drawbacks is that it doesn’t lay flat to mark 
a 45- and 90-degree angle (Figure 1). 

Recently I found two unique mini squares 
made of machine grade aluminum with 
white markings and a durable red cooled 
finish.  Of course, they were available on 
Amazon and sold for a very reasonable 
price.  Similar tools can be purchased from 
Micro-Mark but at triple the cost. Figure 1 

The first tool is a mini-square with marking gauge pins (Figure 2).  
The longest leg is 4” long and the shortest leg is 2 ¾” long.  The 
legs have a dimension of ½” x ¾”.  The square comes with two 1” 
pins and two 1 ¾” pins (Figure 3).  These pins can be used as 
guides for marking the center of multiple stock widths.  A center 
point hole is machined along the 4” leg to accommodate a pencil 
point or scriber for marking purposes.  The square works well for 
laying out flat 90-degree angles and as a vertical support for mod-
el structures.  It can also be used for mark the center of stock 
when using the pins and a pencil/scriber (Figure 4).   

Figure 2 Figure 4 

Figure 3 
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The Tool Maven (cont.) 
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The second tool is a 3D 
multi-angle measuring 
ruler and square (Figure 
5).  It can be used as 
two single tools or com-
bined into one tool us-
ing the included ma-
chine screws (Figures 6 
& 7). Like the previously 
mentioned tool it has 
bright markings, a dura-
ble red finish and is 
made from machine alu-
minum.  In addition to 
measuring and marking 
this 3D multi-angle tool 
is great for supporting 
wall structures during 
construction and verifying vertical angles. 

Overall, I found both of these tools very welcome additions to my menagerie of special tools. I highly recommend 
them to my fellow modelers! Besides being effective they are also inexpensive! 

article and photos by Claude Hammer 

Figure 5 

Figure 6 

Figure 7 



11 

 

MER Regional Convention Contest Winners 
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This year’s MER “Piedmont Junction” Convention was recently held in Durham, NC.  The following 

photos by Jerry Lauchle MMR represent the winners in each of the judged model categories. 

Freight Car Award and Best in Show Award-  Jerry Lauchle MMR 

Caboose Award-  Jerry Lauchle MMR 

Favorite Train Award-  Ed Smith 
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MER Regional Convention Contest Winners (cont.) 
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Steam Merit Award– John Sokash 

Diesel Award– Joe Walters 

Non-Revenue Car Award-  Jack Dziadul 

Passenger Car Award-  Robert Gamble 

New Jersey Division Car Inspector’s Award-  Joe Walters 
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MER Regional Convention Contest Winners (cont.) 
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On-Line Display Award-  Jim Kalinowski 

Off-Line Display Award-  Neil Blumenkopf 
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MER Regional Convention Contest Winners (cont.) 
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On-Line Structure Award-  Bob Bridges 

Off-Line Structure Award-  Marty Steele 

3/4 View 

Front View 



15 

 

MER Regional Convention Contest Winners 
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The Chuck Hladik Memorial Award-  Bob Bridges  

The Ray Bilodeau Narrow Guage Award-  Pat Flash 
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Cincinnati Division 7 Hopper Car 
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N&W HC-46 ACF 2-Bay Covered Hopper 

 

Using Accurail’s 2200 Series ACF 2-Bay Covered Hopper as the basis, we are offering it in a Norfolk & Western re-
paint scheme. These cars are N&W class HC-46 and are from an original batch of fifty built by in 1966 by ACF with 
the Round Herald paint scheme. Subsequently some cars went through a general maintenance program and were 
repainted in the block N&W livery. Photos were found showing that at least three of these cars (road numbers 
170753, 170768 and 170794) were reweighed at some later date because that area is “patched out” on the car with 
the new data displayed. Those same photos place these three cars as being in service in 1992 and 2004. It is these 
three, highly unique, road numbers that Cincinnati Division 7 is now offering for sale as limited edition kits. 

A special Thank You! goes out to the N&W Historical Society for their assistance in providing research support in the 
development of this limited-edition freight car. Their investment of time and the supply of photos and information 
made this car possible. 

Pricing is $25 per car, or a 3-car set at $70. Shipping (via USPS Priority) is $10.40 for one car and $18.40 for two or 
more cars. Ohio residents, please add 7.8% sales tax on the total price of the kits and the shipping/handling fee. Cus-
tomers outside the USA, please contact us for shipping arrangements and charges. 

 

To order, please send your email and phone information along with a check or money order in US dollars, payable 
to Cincinnati Division 7, MCR, NMRA, to: 

 

Cincinnati Division 7 Car Projects 
c/o Paul Maciulewicz 
9151 Congress Court 
West Chester, Ohio 45069 

mailto:car-projects@cincy-div7.org?subject=Car%20Projects
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November and Holiday Model Railroad Open Houses 
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With National Model Railroad Month (November) and the holidays coming up, many 
opportunities to visit model railroads are available around the area. To help our mem-
bers, their families, and friends plan visits we have provided a list of links to November 
and holiday open houses on the “Events” page of our website (https://
susquehannanmra.org/events/). The links include one to Model Railroad Open Houses, 
an extensive listing with schedules of model railroads open in November. In addition 
we have links to a number of model railroad clubs located within the division and their 
open house dates and locations. If you have information about other opportunities to 
visit model railroads over the holiday season please contact me del-
lis@susquehannanmra.org, and I will add to our list.  

Just a sample of a sight you may see at a club or open house! 

https://susquehannanmra.org/events/
https://susquehannanmra.org/events/
https://www.modelrailroadopenhouse.com/index.html
mailto:dellis@susquehannanmra.org,
mailto:dellis@susquehannanmra.org,
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Non-NMRA Event 
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The Perryville, MD Chapter NRHS / Perryville Railroad Museum will have its first 
Train Show at the Perryville MARC Station, 650 Broad Street, on Saturday November 
16th, 2024, from 9:00 AM to 4:00 PM. 

 

Tables of train-related items by the Perryville Chapter NRHS members will be at the 
station on November 16th.  Members must provide their own tables and materials. 

 

The public is invited to attend and purchase items.  However, no outside vendors – on-
ly Perryville Chapter members will be able to sell or swap items. 

 

Perryville Chapter memberships are available for $10.00 per year.  Table space will be 
first-come at no cost.  Donations are accepted, and we are a 501(c)3 non-profit organi-
zation. 

 

Well-known members who will have tables at the train show will include Malgorzata 
Baker Photography and Dal Cook of Mohawk Design (railroad apparel). 

 

Set-up time is between 7:00 and 8:45 AM, with all transactions completed by 4:00 PM.  
The Museum will be open for visitors (hours: Noon to 4:00 PM), but tours will be lim-
ited to availability of personnel. 

 

For more information, contact: 

Richard Hafer at 410-804-7691 or on Facebook @Perryville Railroad Museum 
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NMRA’s Membership Benefits 
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NMRA’s Membership Benefits (cont.) 
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